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A
ll living creatures share a common

ancestor. This statement is true in the

same sense that it is true that the sun

is hotter than the earth or that you have

a head.1 Thus Richard Dawkins, ever the

feisty polemicist, begins his latest book, a

collection of essays entitled A Devil’s Chap-

lain. However, he readily concedes that com-

mon ancestry does not verify Darwinism.

What he calls “core Darwinism … the mini-

mal theory that evolution is guided in

adaptively nonrandom directions by the

nonrandom survival of small random hered-

itary changes,”2 has yet to prove universally

true. But, Dawkins says, it is currently “the

only viable explanation we have” to account

for the truth of evolution.3 Then in a reversal

that strikes this reader as remarkable,

Dawkins says that Darwinism has yet to

achieve the same status of certainty that the

heliocentric model of the solar system has

achieved, and that its current dominance of

biology may only be momentary. Dawkins

is quite willing to admit that future scientists

may uncover facts that force them either

“to abandon Darwinism or modify it beyond

recognition.”4

Nor does Dawkins believe that Darwin-

ism, even perhaps core Darwinism, is uni-

versal in the sense that it can be applied in all

walks of life. In politics he proclaims himself

“a passionate anti-Darwinian,”5 and he ex-

plicitly sees “no inconsistency in favoring

Darwinism as an academic scientist while

opposing it as a human being.”6 This is not

a new position for Dawkins as readers of his

The Selfish Gene will recall,7 but it is perhaps

insufficiently appreciated (certainly it is in-

sufficiently appreciated by Dawkins himself)

just how genuinely inconsistent Dawkins’

formulation of such a dichotomy is.

The issue here turns on the way in which

is and is not are transformed into ought and

ought not when morality is introduced into

an argument, as David Hume observed in

the third book of his A Treatise of Human

Nature (1740—the first two books were pub-

lished in 1739). The point Hume was making

is that what ought to be cannot be deduced

from what is and vice versa. The problem

for the Darwinist is that Darwinism, as a

description of what is, could become the

foundation of a political or moral theory

about what ought to be, and as such might

be construed to provide warrant for all

manner of social injustices, as Dawkins well

knows. After all, Herbert Spencer, an early

proponent of social Darwinism, interpreted

the development of human societies in sur-

vivalist terms, and Francis Galton, Darwin’s

cousin, coined the word eugenics in 1883.

However, if one can passionately oppose

Darwinism when making political choices,

why not when making artistic, ethical, philo-

sophical, or religious choices? Dawkins may

assert that it is dishonest to assign distinct

magisteria to religion and science,8 but, given

his willingness to assign distinct magisteria

to science and politics, or even to science

and more general human concerns, it is not

immediately clear why that should be. And

this conundrum in Dawkins’ thinking is

especially striking since he is so willing to

distinguish the truth of evolution (one kind

of scientific claim) from the Darwinian

interpretation of that truth (another kind of

scientific claim). After all, Darwinism might

be abandoned by future scientists, as

Dawkins has admitted, yet science itself be
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unaffected, or, as theists from many traditions have

observed, evolution might simply be the way God did it.

This possibility means, among other things, that when

Dawkins describes mainstream Darwinian selection as

“the differential survival of genes within gene pools,”9

he is by his own standards quite wrong. Gene pools are

identified by the genes within them. To say they survive

means only that they endure. As genes in gene pools, they

may have been created, intentionally selected for, or

evolved in conformity to some program. The differential

survival of genes within gene pools says not one thing

about Darwinian evolution, and they still will be with us

whether or not a Darwinian interpretation survives.

How are we to account for this glaring and long term

inconsistency in Dawkins’ thought?10 Using Dawkins’

own criteria, one might suspect his brain has been infected

with a religious meme. He is an atheist who feels a

profound sense of awe when contemplating the world,

and Darwinism, as he has famously admitted, makes it

possible to be both an atheist and intellectually fulfilled.11

Indeed, he maintains that had he lived prior to 1859, the

year Darwin’s On the Origin of Species first appeared, he

could not imagine being an atheist.12 It is Darwinism then

that makes Dawkins’ atheism intellectually satisfying.

In part this is because, as Dawkins says, “Darwin … was a

scientific materialist,”13 and “Darwinism really matters in

the universe.”14 If Darwin is right, then Darwinism, which

Daniel Dennett called “reductionism incarnate,”15 means

that much of the universe, perhaps all of its replication

processes and their consequences, is reducible to, and fully

explicable in, material terms. This, of course, is a theologi-

cal/philosophical conclusion, which means that, for

Dawkins, it may well be a memetic one.

As Dawkins makes clear in his preface to Susan

Blackmore’s The Meme Machine, a preface that appears in

shortened form as an essay “Chinese Junk and Chinese

Whispers” in A Devil’s Chaplain,16 he coined the word

meme in 1976 to underline for his readers that genes are

only specific expressions of replication, and that the prin-

ciples described in The Selfish Gene could apply to any

replicator.17 A meme, as defined by the Oxford Dictionary,

is “a self-replicating element of culture, passed on by imi-

tation.”18 A synonym proposed by C. J. Lumsden and E. O.

Wilson in their 1981 book Genes, Mind, and Culture is cul-

turgen.19 A meme, like any other replicator, is entirely

“selfish.” It has only one purpose: replication, and it repli-

cates best in minds that are host to complementary memes.

These memes control our behavior in much the same way

that genes control our phenotype, not directly but in

interaction with their environment.20 We are, as Dawkins

explains to his daughter in a letter that appears at the end

of A Devil’s Chaplain, people, and we must be good at liv-

ing in a world full of people. Memes help us do that.

Of course this means that some memes are beneficial.

Dawkins would class scientific ideas among this cate-

gory.21 Others, like the advertisement jingle that rattles

around in your memory, are simply irritating. Still others

like some juvenile crazes can be benign. And others can be

pathological. For Dawkins and Dennett, less so perhaps

for Blackmore, religious beliefs are examples of pathologi-

cal memes. Religious people are victims of these patholog-

ical memes in the same way that people with influenza are

victims of a pathological virus. Minds, because they pro-

vide such favorable environments for ideas, are, to use

Dawkins’ phrase “typically massively infected” with

them.22 And, of course, memes are both the source of ideas

and the ideas themselves.

Dawkins coined the word meme in 1976

to underline for his readers that genes

are only specific expressions of replica-

tion, and that the principles described in

The Selfish Gene could apply to any

replicator.

The mind, to function at its peak, must be able to coun-

ter pathological or viral memes and encourage those that

are beneficial. One of the best pieces of anti-viral software

the mind has devised is scientific reason.23 Because scien-

tific reason performs such a vital role for Dawkins, it is

important to understand precisely what he means when

he talks about it. For Dawkins science is preeminently

about evidence.24 However the truth claims of science are

based not on evidence alone but on the kind of power

science provides: the ability to manipulate matter and

predict how it will behave.25 Hence science, to use Peter

Medawar’s phrase, is the art of the soluble.26 But how does

one solve problems, and how does one know which prob-

lems can be solved? After all, Dawkins reminds us that

appearances can conceal a truth rather different than the

one they reveal because the human mind, “a material

product of natural selection,”27 is limited by its evolution-

ary history.28 Our senses did not evolve to give us a true

picture of the world, rather they evolved to give us a use-

ful picture of it. They create a virtual reality with which we

interact.29 And, precisely because the reality it generates is

a virtual one, the human mind is prone to illusion, prone

to imposing patterns where none exist.30 For Dawkins, the

appearance of design in nature is one example of such an

illusion.31
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Dawkins tells us that science functions

as a way to test hunches.32 The scientist is

intrigued by a particular phenomenon, and

wishes to construct an explanation for that

phenomenon that can be tested repeatedly,

and is consistent, precise, supported by the

evidence, quantifiable, universal, and inde-

pendent of cultural milieu.33

No one doubts that science, as a powerful

problem-solving tool, can be advantageously

applied to resolve certain kinds of questions.

For example, a scientist might have a hunch

that a particular agent in solution produces

a physical effect that can continue to mani-

fest even when diluted to such a degree that

the admixture no longer contains a single

molecule of that agent, and employ scientific

methodology to explore that hunch. Dawkins

admits that such a hypothesis is scientific

though he finds it implausible.34 But for

Dawkins, the hunch that natural processes

might reveal purpose, is unscientific. The

interesting question is: why does Dawkins

make such a distinction? The short answer is

that for Dawkins physical is the key word. In

the case of the first hunch, one is searching

for a physical effect, but in the case of the

second, one is not. However there is a longer

answer that is worth examining.

The world as conceived by Dawkins has

no truly metaphysical dimension. He is a

thoroughgoing materialist, and he under-

stands materialism in terms of physicality.

Plainly materialism so construed makes

some profound metaphysical assumptions.

One such assumption is that metaphysical

entities like spirits and disembodied souls

do not exist because they are not physical.

However, the overwhelming majority of

people who live, and who have ever lived,

believe they have souls distinct from their

bodies and that they experience the presence

of spirits. Therefore the materialist must

believe that the overwhelming majority of

people, many of whom are very bright, are

fundamentally deluded about something

extremely important, and that mere empiri-

cism is insufficient for establishing the truth

of a thing.

To state this problem in a different way:

it is not enough that many people report

seeing an elephant. Before their reports are

credible, a theory of the world must exist

that allows for the presence of the elephant.

Or conversely, a theory that denies the exis-

tence of elephants might be a scientific theory

in the sense that it is falsifiable, but most of

us, because we have experienced elephants,

would give it no credence. So what gives the

claim that spirits and disembodied souls do

not exist special scientific status? The answer

is that such a claim has no scientific status at

all. Rather it is a philosophical claim based

on materialism, but materialism, as an exclu-

sive interpretation of reality, has no scien-

tific status. Dawkins merely thinks it does.

He believes the methodological naturalism

of science confirms his own metaphysical

naturalism.

Pascal Boyer points out that religious
ideas are invariably counterintuitive,35 but
he goes on to observe that a caterpillar’s
metamorphosis into a butterfly is also pro-
foundly counterintuitive and that we accept
it only because the empirical evidence for
it is overwhelming. And, to the surprise of
no one who knows anything about science,
Boyer observes that the same can be said of
many scientific conclusions.36 Boyer also says
that, despite their counterintuitive aspect,
religious ideas, like scientific ones, often
seem quite sensible when viewed from the
perspective of those who hold those ideas.37

Indeed, he points out that religious beliefs
may well seem self-evident to believers.38

And he argues that religious claims are
selective, that the religious realm is not a
domain where anything goes.39

That scientific analysis produces counter-
intuitive conclusions is no surprise to
Dawkins. He often writes about it. In A
Devil’s Chaplain, he even describes how a
quantum can simultaneously behave like a
particle or, when interfered with by a non-
existent copy of itself, can behave like a
wave.40 What is it that convinces Dawkins
of that truth? Empiricism. The phenomenon
can be observed, tested repeatedly in a
controlled environment, and quantified. But
something more than empiricism is involved.
Dawkins also has a theory of the world into
which the phenomenon can be slotted.

Let us try a thought experiment. Let us

suppose that something other than a non-

existent copy of a quantum is interfering

with that quantum. Let us suppose that

metaphysical entities are the cause, that the

mind of God transforms the quantum into

a wave, or perhaps little demons interfere
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with it. The results of the scientific experiments would be

identical, but to account for them one would appeal to the

divine or the demon rather than a nonexistent quantum.

Which supposition is more credible? One’s world view

decides. But notice that if we assume that the mind of God

or a little demon affects a quantum, then we must also

assume that the perception that it is being transformed by

a nonexistent copy of itself is an illusion. Hence, one’s

world view will, in such cases, determine what one under-

stands as an illusion.

The Intelligent Design theory (ID) has illumined this

issue in a new way. Though critical of ID, Michael Murray

lays out the various options clearly and concludes that one

might embrace a thoroughgoing methodological natural-

ism and still make room for design if, as Van Till has done,

one adopted a Leibnizian rather than a Newtonian posi-

tion.41 The issue, according to Murray, is decided by how

one imagines a world creator’s involvement in creation.

If the world creator does not exist, then the creator has no

involvement at all, and methodological naturalism is the

obvious option. But a world creator might exist and have

arranged everything that happens from the beginning,

stacked the deck, as Murray describes it. Such a situation

would lend itself to methodological naturalism and still

leave an important role for natural theology. On the other

hand, a world creator might have created a world which

required occasional intervention on the part of its creator.

Such a world would prove problematic for methodologi-

cal naturalism since it would mean that a naturalistic

approach could not provide a true explanation of affairs.

The important point here is that each of these three options

entails an assumption about the kind of being the creator

is, existing or nonexisting, deck-stacking or intervening.

In other words, there is an implicit religious world view

involved.

If one’s world view dictates something like whether

a quantum is transformed by a nonexistent copy of itself or

by a mischievous little demon, that is whether some onto-

logical possibility can be dismissed as an illusion, what is

to prevent that world view from dictating whether the

absence of design in nature is an illusion? If the design

advocates have done nothing else, they have served to

highlight how nonempirical, interpretive, and faith-based

the materialist’s argument is. Such a problem comes out

clearly in Leif Edward Ottersen Kennair’s critique of ID

in an article that appeared in the September 2003 issue of

Zygon. Discussing design theorists’ claims to be engaged

in genuine science, Kennair observes: “[E]ven if design

theory proved to be true, its scientific value would be

minimal unless it could predict and explain the world as it

really is.”42 Since Kennair says that both Christianity and

evolutionary psychology have a commitment to explain-

ing the world as it really is,43 one wishes he had explained

how ID could be true yet also be of minimal value in

explaining the world as it really is.

Anyway, why should an evolutionist like Richard

Dawkins care so passionately about ID? Accept design

and one can have the entire evolutionary scenario: ancient

earth, fossils, genetic kinship, even a modified form of

natural selection. One can have it all except hard-core

Darwinism as an exclusive explanation. This is where the

issue comes to a head for Dawkins. Darwinism makes his

atheism intellectually fulfilling for him. He believes the

universe to be a certain way, a realm ultimately describ-

able in terms of matter in motion, and given that belief,

Darwinism allows him to account for the universe as he

finds it: swarming with creatures that evidence apparent

design. Of course, Darwinism is—from Dawkins own

perspective—a meme, and as such could be quite neutral,

but in his mind it seems to have metastasized into the

kind of “pathology” he would otherwise associate with

religion. Dawkins is drunk on Darwinism.

Why should an evolutionist like Richard

Dawkins care so passionately about ID?

Accept design and one can have the

entire evolutionary scenario … except

hard-core Darwinism as an exclusive

explanation. This is where the issue

comes to a head for Dawkins. Darwinism

makes his atheism intellectually fulfill-

ing for him.

To illustrate exactly how this works, I will cite an exam-

ple Dawkins himself provides: the phenomenon of ring

species, but I will preface this by noting a phenomenon

that may be related: the evolution of language. In Gen. 11:1-9,

we read the story of how God confused the languages of

people and scattered them over the Earth. Those who left

the plain of Shinar were not speaking any modern tongue.

The languages of today obviously evolved from earlier

versions. But they evolved not because there was competi-

tion that eliminated less fit languages and encouraged

more fit languages. Instead they seem to have evolved

through the process of replication itself. Information, as it

replicates, can become unstable and hence tends to be

modified. In the case of language, this does not suggest
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the absence of intelligence but rather the

presence of it.

This capacity for information to be modi-

fied into new but related expressions may

also account for the well-known phenome-

non called “ring species.” Such a species is

comprised of varieties that live in a habitat

that can be diagramed as a ring. Along the

trajectory of the ring, variations or sub-

species appear. Although these varieties

can interbreed, they gradually differentiate

along the ring, until at its overlapping termi-

nal points, they are intersterile. There are

several well-documented examples of ring

species including the greenish warblers

(Phylloscopus trochiloids) of eastern Europe

and central and northern Asia and the Cali-

fornia salamander (Ensatina eschscholtzii),

but perhaps the best known is the Herring

Gull (Larus argentatus)/Lesser Black-backed

Gull (Larus fuscus) ring.

The taxonomy of the Herring Gull and

Lesser Black-backed Gull is so complex that

authorities may distinguish between two

and eight species in their ring which loops

across the northern hemisphere. The Her-

ring Gull hybridizes with subspecies in the

west, the Lesser Black-backed Gull with sub-

species in the east, but in Britain and western

Europe, the gulls indisputably comprise two

species. As Dawkins puts it, if you follow

Herring Gulls westward, you will find that

the Herring Gulls look less and less like

Herring Gulls and more like Lesser Black-

backed Gulls until when you arrive back

in Britain you discover they have in fact

become Lesser Black-backed Gulls.44 Since

the various species or subspecies exist

together quite well along the trajectory of the

ring, no obvious selective pressures underlie

this change. Rather the change looks more

like the change one associates with language

modification. That is, it does not seem to be

occasioned by natural selection. It is not

Darwinian in the sense Dawkins usually

uses the term though it may be evidence for

the action of mind in the way we described it

above (see endnote 2).

If species might evolve in the same way

that language does, and if the evolution of

language is evidence of intelligence, then

the evolution of species might also evidence

intelligence. For example, in the evolution

of species, one has a shift in the genetic

frequencies of gene pools. That means the

information code in those pools changes.

The same is true in the evolution of lan-

guage: the information codes change. Not

only do new words appear and old words

take on new functions, but pronunciation

and grammar shift over time, creating dia-

lects and eventually new languages. Hence,

we might think of the emergence of a new

species in the way we think of an emergent

language, as an expression of mind. Such a

model fits comfortably into our information-

rich world and allows us to capitalize on

its information as an explanatory principle

rather than as a phenomenon to be explained.

It also allows us to acknowledge evolution

as an increase in variety and complexity

without having to account for that increase

as a mindless process. However, I doubt

materialists like Dawkins will find this

proposal attractive, perhaps because their

minds have been too heavily infected with

a family of memes that blinds them to alter-

native interpretations. �
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